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COURTESIES

55. The Chair asked the meeting to observe a minute’s silence in memory of Dr Bradley Niles, late Resident Tutor in Barbados, who died on May 1st, after more than 20 years service to the School.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

56. The Board, noting the absence of Paper 10, and the addition of a Paper 18, a matter from Academic Board, St Augustine, adopted the proposed agenda (moved Barriteau, seconded Richardson).

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY, Nov 24, 2004

57. The Board approved the minutes of the meeting held on Friday, November 24th (moved Marshall, seconded Barriteau).

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Grenada Task Force Update (#8)

58. The Chair reported that the University’s involvement in reconstruction in Grenada had advanced further and that it was now involved in a number of projects.

Staff Matters (#10)

59. The Chair observed that the University had recruited new appointees as Resident Tutors for Grenada, Dominica, and Montserrat.  It was proposed to advertise the post in Anguilla within a few weeks.  He noted also that staffing issues in the UWIDEC were reported in its papers.

CUPIDE (#12)

60. The Chair noted that the CUPIDE Project, which had been temporarily suspended, had now resumed, and that further details of it were to be found in the UWIDEC Papers.

Ordinance for New Relations with TLIs (#16)

61. The Chair reported that he would soon be making a presentation to the Senate Committee on Ordinances and Regulations on this matter.

V-C’s Meeting with Cable and Wireless (#24)

62. The Chair reported that the meeting between the Vice-Chancellor and Cable and Wireless had taken place and other meetings involving the University’s IT Director had followed.  Progress, however, was slow.  Part of the problem was that Cable and Wireless is in actuality a set of independent companies among whom internal consultations must take place.

Computers for Students (#25)

63. The Chair observed that a report on discussions here was to be found in the papers from the UWIDEC.

Website for St Lucia Country Conference 

64. The Chair reported that the web site for the St Lucia Country Conference, containing most of the papers presented at the conference, was now accessible: http://cavehill.uwi.edu/bnccde/stlucia/conference/paperdex.html.

Second Round of Country Conferences

65. The Chair noted that discussions were proceeding in the Office of the School of Continuing Studies on preparations for a second round of country conferences. 

66. Professor Barriteau observed that the Centre for Gender and Development at Cave Hill was interested in publishing relevant papers from the Country Conferences in its Working Papers series.  The Chair noted that the Schools of Education had expressed a similar interest.

Website for the Board

67. The Chair observed that his Office had created a website for the Board (http://www.uwichill.edu.bb/bnccde/boardmeetings/) from which papers could be accessed.  

Belize

68. The Chair reported that he had sought to encourage progress on proposals that had come out of a visit by the previous Vice-Chancellor and representatives of Engineering and Agriculture to the University of Belize.  The University of Belize had itself been reluctant to move forward until internal discussions had been completed.  While the political context was uncertain, it appeared that there was general support for the development of the University, although there had recently been proposals for setting up teacher training facilities outside the new University of Belize, possibly because of salary costs within the institution.

REPORT FROM ACTI
69. The Chair invited Dr Titus to report on the activities of ACTI.

CKLN

70. Dr Titus observed that ACTI had been contracted as executing agent for the CKLN from January, during the institutional strengthening phase of the project.  Consultants were visiting 9 institutions in a pilot project to evaluate the capacity of institutions to undertake distance education work and to engage in strategic planning.  The institutions had been chosen with an eye to their need for infrastructural development.  He reported that Ms Linda Ashton had been seconded as project officer for this phase of the project, which was expected to be completed by December 31st.

71. In discussion it was observed that there was a lack of documentation on the present operations of the CKLN.  The Vice-Chancellor observed that he hoped the University would be on the final Board, but it was unclear how this was being appointed; it was agreed he should communicate directly with Prime Minister Mitchell.  It was noted that the UWIDEC was involved informally in the testing of equipment.  Action:  Vice Chancellor

72. The Vice-Chancellor also drew attention to inadequacies throughout the region in library and IT services, suggesting that a joint approach to suppliers might be feasible.  He suggested that ACTI nominate an individual to liaise with the University Librarian on taking this matter forward. Action:  ACTI
Regional Accreditation

73. Dr Titus reported that ACTI continued to be active in work towards a regional accreditation body.  A meeting had been held in Guyana earlier in the month at which a draft agreement had been finalised.

ACTI Council

74. Dr Titus reported that there had been a meeting of the ACTI Council and that a strategic plan was close to completion.  ACTI had committed itself to a variety of tasks, including the updating various publications (on programme development and a directory of courses), more effective dissemination of information on quality matters, and the undertaking of research on the sector.

75. The council had noted that ACTI continued to suffer from inadequate staffing, with only one full-time member of staff.  Its new budget anticipated an increase that would be facilitated by projects and consultancy work.  Dr Titus also noted that it was being proposed that ACTI seek a subvention from the regional governments that regularly asked it to undertake work, but provide no resources for so doing.

ACTI AGM

76. Dr Titus noted that the AGM was planned for November 17-18 in Guyana; the University of Guyana would host a workshop on the 17th.

REPORT FROM OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCC/DE

Outreach in the NCCs

77. The Chair introduced Paper 11a, noting some improvement in the level of documentation since last year.  Professor Barriteau observed that there was material in it that deserved wider publicity.  The Chair noted that the website was not originally public, but as there was sufficient substance in it now it could be made so.  The Vice-Chancellor suggested that documentation should be prepared that could be sent to Ministers of government; he would add a cover-note.  Action:  Office of the Board
Developing Outreach and Distance Education: Virtual UWI  

78. The Chair observed that Paper 11b was brought to the Board for noting; its concerns would arise in the following Paper 12.  He reported that Paper 11b was a document prepared after internal discussions on how outreach might be restructured and that it had been submitted to the last meeting of the Strategy Committee.  That Committee had received it favourably and had mandated the PVC Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education to “brainstorm” with the three campus principals on ways of achieving the goals set out in it.  Paper 12 represented preparatory work for this session, which would be held with the Vice-Chancellor in the chair.  The Chair observed also that Paper 11b had been presented to the previous meeting of the UWIDEC APC, whose discussion was reported in Paper 13d, especially at minutes 80 and 81.

RESTRUCTURING OF THE OUTREACH SECTOR: Issues for Consideration
79. The Chair introduced Paper 12 by noting that it had been tabled, both because of time constraints in its preparation but also because it was not yet a definitive statement of a position.  He took the Board through the Paper, which sketched a “quasi-virtual” fourth campus to co-ordinate and deliver the University’s programmes and services to the world beyond the three campuses, and which drew attention to the problem of financing any such venture.

80. The Hon. Bertrand Joseph observed that it presented a novel conception, worth serious consideration.

81. Professor Barriteau and others commented on the problematic nature of the concept of ‘outreach’: for people on-campus it tended to be restricted to a small set of “extras” whereas in the thinking of the Board it covered the whole range of University activity.  Mr William suggested that once one conceives the region as one entity there is no longer any basis for a conception of ‘out’.  Ms Bellot remarked that one never finds people thinking of the non-campus countries offering outreach to the campuses. The Chair observed that these considerations went along with the Paper’s concern to dissolve dichotomies, as between campus and non-campus, and to make obsolete thought that outreach was something the School of Continuing Studies did on behalf of the rest of the University.  Questions of terminology reflected deeper and more important issues, which had to be addressed.

82. The Vice-Chancellor expressed the view that the fundamental question was how to achieve the outcomes we have set ourselves; we want to maximise educational services to students, including very importantly those at post-graduate level, in non-campus countries and in rural areas of the campus countries; we want to maximise the impact on these areas of research and consultancy services.  He insisted that the University cannot hope to achieve these goals on its own; partnership was essential.  The governments of the non-campus countries needed to be persuaded of the value of what the University proposed; they needed to be consulted outside the framework of the UGC.  He noted that the UGC itself had set up a Task Force to consider ways of sourcing capital for developments at the University campuses; needs must be defined for the non-campus countries and presented to the same sources of funding.

83. The Chair commented that the Paper had embodied an approach that tried to move back from outcomes to a structure for delivery.  He also suggested that it was important that the contributing countries all recognise what it is they are paying for.  He acknowledged that the Paper did not look at partnerships, though it recognised the need to do so as the ideas are developed.  The Vice-Chancellor added that it was important for governments and their national institutions to be in agreement with the University’s proposed approach.  Ms Bellot reminded the Board of the need to promote and persuade all stakeholders, since their past experiences have not always been conducive to co-operation with the University.  The University Registrar suggested that meetings with the non-campus country governments should be organised.  The Vice-Chancellor noted that he was already working on a series of country-by-country meetings over the next two years, and that he would be speaking with OECS Prime Ministers in June.  The investigations proposed by the TLIU into human resource development needs could usefully feed into these discussions.

84. The Chair expressed his pleasure that the Paper had been positively received; work would continue to amplify it, the first step being the meeting with the campus principals.

85. Arising out of Ms Bellot’s example of insensitivity in demands for proof of certification, the Board agreed to recommend to the Board for Undergraduate Studies that applicants be asked only to provide proof of their highest qualification.

MATTERS FROM THE UNITS

UWIDEC

86. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to guide the Board through the various papers from the UWIDEC.

UWIDEC Report

87. Professor Marshall observed that the papers were mainly for noting, but that he would draw attention to some issues contained in them.  Paper 13a contained a general report on the activity of the UWIDEC, arranged by functional area.  Particular issues discussed by the Board included:

i. Few new courses were being developed since almost all in the existing programmes have been produced; it was time rather for revision, and in particular, for restructuring into “blended learning” format.  Twelve courses were being prepared for the new delivery modality and would be ready for the coming academic year.

ii. The UWIDEC was working towards treating the summer period as on par with the other two teaching periods.

iii. Assessment teams were reviewing facilities at the sites to consider how blended learning would impact on them.  It was desirable to partner with other agencies in the provision of some of the needed resources.

iv. The UWIDEC was working on a review of performance in FD10A (English for Academic Purposes).  Dr Ghany observed that the Board for Undergraduate Studies was engaged upon a general review of foundation courses and that it would be useful for the two investigations to share insights.  His own investigations at St Augustine suggested that the vast majority of failures in FD10A were borderline.  Ms Bellot observed, however, that employers (including the UWI itself in that capacity) were remarking on the general inadequacy in the use of the English language among graduates.  Provision in this area must not be seen as punitive.

v. The UWIDEC was still unable to get a reliable grasp of its finances, since these were dispersed among three separate systems.  The same held for registrarial matters.

vi. New appointments were on hold while structures and resultant needs were being examined.

vii. The CUPIDE Project had resumed and was working on acquiring cheap bandwidth from e-Link Americas through the CKLN.

viii. Negotiations were continuing with Cable and Wireless, Dell, and Hewlett-Packard on securing low-cost computing facilities and Internet access for students regionally.  Professor Richardson noted that at Cave Hill there was now a facility for students and staff to obtain loans from First Caribbean to acquire computers.

ix. Divergences between the campuses on software continue.  The University Registrar noted that there had been an agreement to operate uniformly; the Chair observed that these agreements are ignored in practice.  The tendency to ignore the needs of the UWIDEC was a matter to be discussed with the three principals.

x. UWIDEC considered that it needed its own full-time staff at all Centres, in particular at those operated by other agencies throughout Jamaica.

xi. Professor Barriteau inquired about the problems noted with the operation of the Masters in Law; as Campus Co-ordinator for Graduate Studies, she undertook to write to the Dean on the matter. Action:  Prof. Barriteau

xii. There were also continuing problems with Agribusiness.  The Chair noted that many people had been involved in trying to sort these issues out but still without success.  The Vice-Chancellor, noting the high priority to be accorded agriculture, expressed his deep dissatisfaction with the conduct of this programme and undertook to intervene in the matter.  He also asked that the general question of continuing chronic dissatisfaction among students with the operations of UWIDEC programmes be brought to the Finance and General Purposes Committee.  It was agreed also that enquiries be made by the Board to the respective Academic Boards.

xiii. On the related question of delayed examination results, it was noted that the Vice-Chancellor had appointed a Task Force on the whole question of examinations, and that Mrs Gillian Beckles of the UWIDEC was a member of that team.

xiv. The Chair observed that discussions had resumed with the Schools of Education on the question of restarting Certificate programmes through UWIDEC.

xv. The Vice-Chancellor inquired about attrition in distance education; Professor Marshall observed that while attrition rates tend to be high in distance education the data need careful interpretation, since some students may in fact be moving into full-time face-to-face instruction.

UWIDEC’s Information Management System

88. The Board noted Paper 13b, setting out the plans for a UWIDEC Management System in place of Banner which was not being implemented in a way that was useful to the UWIDEC.

UWIDEC Help Desk

89. The Board noted Paper 13c on a proposed Help Desk and applauded the proposal. It also noted Dr. Ghany’s suggestion of using a 1-800 number.  Dr Ghany made the point that in general the University needs to record its ways of operating so that enquiries receive consistent answers, and new office holders are aware of procedures
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90. The Board noted Paper 13d, the issues it raised having been taken under the UWIDEC Report.

UWIDEC (in conjunction with UNESCO) e-Governance Programme

91. The Board noted Paper 13e.

International Journal of Education and Development using Information and Communication Technology (IJEDICT)

92. The Board congratulated Professor Marshall on the successful launch of this open-access journal. 

Fourth Pan Commonwealth Forum on Open Learning (PCF4)

93. The Board noted that the UWIDEC, in association with other agencies, had bid for and won the hosting of the fourth Pan-Commonwealth Forum.  It would be held in Ocho Rios, Jamaica, between October 31 and November 3, 2006.

School of Continuing Studies

Report of the School of Continuing Studies

94. The Chair presented Paper 14 and noted that the Annual Report for 2003-2004 had been mailed to all members of Board, though it seemed not to have arrived yet.  The Board noted in particular:

i. The new Associate Degree programmes presented some challenging management issues; a part-time co-ordinator had now been employed and applications for the second cohort were being processed.  Approaches were being considered to the UWIDEC to produce distance education versions, which would allow the programmes to be offered where numbers were too small for a face-to-face offering.  It was also necessary to move swiftly on obtaining approval for credit exemptions with respect to these programmes.  Ms Bellot noted that it was also necessary to negotiate with governments on recognising them for civil service promotion.

ii. The AD in Paralegal studies had been completed.  The Faculty of Law was prepared to recommend to BUS that it be accepted for matriculation into that Faculty.

iii. Work is continuing on the Diploma in Youth and Development studies.

iv. Work is progressing on a history of School.

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

95. The Chair invited Dr Peters to take the Board through papers from the TLIU.

Work Plan for the Academic Year 2004/2005

96. Dr Peters introduced Paper 15a, indicating the range and scope of activities that were presently in hand.  He noted that much of the activity involved work with members of the Faculties, demand for these services was growing – the Associate Degrees proposed by CXC effectively doubled the amount of work to be done – and there was likely to be some resistance to continuing to provide these inputs as efficiently as had been the case.  The Chair suggested that it might be appropriate to treat the CXC proposals differently from those from the TLIs.

97. Dr Peters drew attention to a problem in the implementation of an agreement with the B&B Institute; it was agreed that the Chair should write to the Vice-Chancellor, copied to the Principal, Dean, and Department Head.  Action:  Chair
Project Proposal - Human Resource Needs Assessment of Caricom Countries: The Tertiary Education Sector Response

98. Dr Peters presented Paper 15b, noting that work had begun in Jamaica with focus group sessions and a panel discussion.  The TLIU was planning similar sessions in Trinidad and Tobago at the end of June.  The Vice-Chancellor, noting his planned consultations with all the contributing countries, asked whether the project could be accelerated.   Dr Peters observed that it might be possible to do so, though funding issues might arise.  The Vice-Chancellor suggested that it be included in a presentation he would be making to CDB.  Action:  Director, TLIU
Report on the Assessment Visit to the Trinidad and Tobago Hospitality and Tourism Institute Tobago Campus – Re:  Articulation with UWI

99. The Board endorsed the findings of the Report presented in Paper 15c and agreed to send it to the Board for Undergraduate Studies for approval.

Post-Graduate Higher Education Training for Staff of Regional Tertiary Level Institutions (TLIs) Through a Consortium Arrangement

100. Dr Peters presented Paper 15d, which provided an update on work on this project.  He noted that the TLIU was now beginning to consider similar programmes in IT and languages.

Recommendations to Improve the Efficiency of the Franchise Programmes to Sir Arthur Lewis Community College (SALCC), St. Lucia and Clarence Fitzroy Bryant College (CFBC), St. Kitts/Nevis

101. Dr Peters presented Paper 15e in conjunction with Paper 18 that had been laid on the table.  Dr Ghany observed that the matter reported in Paper 18 had arisen out of his review of the arrangements between his faculty and the two TLIs.  Many complaints had been made about the implementation of the franchise arrangement; joint consultations, involving the TLIU, had led to the formulation of the protocols contained in paper 18.  The Board congratulated the Faculty on this achievement and suggested that it be emulated more widely.

102. There was some discussion on the importance of interaction between the Academic boards and the BNCCDE on relevant issues.  It was suggested that when Academic Board representatives on the Board could not attend, an alternate might be asked to attend.

103. The Board endorsed the proposals contained in Paper 15e for providing students at the TLIs with access to on-line materials and for easing registration matters affecting them.  The Board did, however, observe that its earlier endorsement of the importance and desirability of open-access did not comport well with practices built into systems such as Web-CT of requiring passwords and ID numbers to gain access to course materials.  It agreed to approach the University Director of IT and the Web-CT manager at St Augustine on ways of making access more open.  Action:  Office of the Board

MATTERS FROM UNIVERSITY BOARDS
Board for Undergraduate Studies

104. The Chair indicated that Paper 16a contained matters from the Board that had been approved by BUS.

105. The Chair noted that Paper 16b had been sent from BUS for the information of the Board.  It represented the outcome of discussions in a small committee appointed to consider certificates and credit exemption, to whose first report the Chair had expressed various objections.  He suggested that if the Board’s members had any comments on BUS’ final decision they should communicate with Mr Brandon who would compile a response to the Board for Undergraduate Studies.  Action:  Members
106. Arising out of these remarks, the question of mutual representation among the three Boards was considered.  It was noted that the Chancellor’s Task Force on governance provided an opportunity to rethink such matters.

Academic Board: Cave Hill

107. The Chair noted that Paper 17 had been sent to the Board by Professor Barriteau, Representative of Academic Board, Cave Hill.  It contained a suggestion for renaming the Board.  He noted the long discussions at an earlier meeting of the Board on this topic, and its relevance to the restructuring exercise reported earlier.  It was agreed that any suggestions should be sent to the Office of the Board.  Action:  Members
108. The Chair invited Professor Barriteau to speak to Paper 17b, a report on research in the non-campus countries funded by the Cave Hill campus.  It was agreed that the Board should ask for similar reports from the other campuses.

109. Dr. Ghany reported that he had obtained funding from the U.W.I. Office of Research to do research on Dominica’s Parliament. One of his graduate students was undertaking a comparative study of the Parliaments of Dominica and Trinidad and Tobago.

110. The Board heard from the Hon. Bertrand Joseph that it was desirable that other political leaders be the subject of scholarly research of the kind reported for Dame Eugenia Charles.  The Board noted that one possibility that should be mooted would be for the UWI Press to publish a series of political biographies.

MATTERS ARISING NOT OTHERWISE TAKEN ON THE AGENDA
Masters in Adult Education (#39)

111. The Chair observed that progress was being made on this proposal, as reported in Paper 14.  A working group in the School was designing courses.  

DATE AND VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING

112. The Chair noted that it was planned to hold the next meeting of the Board on Monday, 26 September, in the Cayman Islands.  It was agreed that the Chair should communicate with the Resident Tutor to see if this is feasible and that an alternative date and location be held in readiness.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Ms Bellot and Mr William

113. The Chair drew attention to the fact that the term of office of the Representatives of the Resident Tutors was coming to an end.  In Ms Bellot’s case, she was also retiring from the University.  He put on record his appreciation of their contributions to the Board’s deliberations, and in particular Ms Bellot’s consistent advocacy on behalf of students in the distance education programme and her insistence that the contributing countries are very different and cannot all be treated in accordance with one simple formula.  On behalf of the Board he wished her well in her retirement and relocation.

Local Assistance

114. The Chair thanked Mr Roberts and his staff for their assistance with the arrangements for the meeting and for the public lecture he had delivered the previous evening.

Meetings of Interest to the Board

115. It was noted that ACHEA was holding a conference in Tobago July 6-9, and that CANQATE would be holding a meeting in Tobago 21-23 November.

Title of Course ED33D

116. Ms Bellot reported on long and inconclusive efforts to have the course ED33D correctly designated by the Cave Hill campus on a student’s transcript. Action:  Assistant Registrar, DE

Student IDs

117.  Ms Bellot observed that since student Ids for distance education students are not reactivated they do not allow students access to the library on campus, as is supposed to happen.

Accounting Level II

118. Ms Bellot asked the UWIDEC to follow up on the matter of providing one needed course by distance education so that level II of the Accounting programme could be completed outside the campuses.

Erosion of Property in Dominica

119. Ms Bellot urged the Board to initiate action to stop the continued erosion of the university’s site in Dominica.  The Chair noted that the Faculty of Engineering had examined the problem and made recommendations, but the cost of the work would be very high.  The Vice-Chancellor reported that he had raised the matter in discussions with the Prime Minister some months ago and he undertook to raise the issue again.

The meeting ended.
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